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November 28, 2010 

By John Hoffmann 

LAST MINUTE ADDITION…DEER CENSUS 2010:  First we send reply requested postcards to the deer and if they are not returned then we send out the canvassers.  No…that’s not it.  The city’s deer killing and OBGYN contractor, White Buffalo will be paid an additional $2,030 of not donated money, but city tax money to do a two-night spotlight deer census, when they are done shooting and sterilizing the local deer.  

We are in a deficit budget and we had to collect donations to pay White Buffalo to kill deer and perform hysterectomies and abortions on the deer. SO where is the money coming from?  It is coming from the currently unapproved, but surely to be approved 2011 budget.

However, this will reduce the line item for Deer Management from $10,000 to $5,000 in 2011.    

Lethal deer control advocate Chuck Lenz was active in collecting funds from residents for this year’s shooting session is taking the stance that the city should be providing this service in future years.       

Here is what Chuck said in a recent article that appeared on T&C Deer Control on Patch.com

"This is a public and health issue, and the city needs to find a way to finance it," Lenz said. "If they can have a Fourth of July celebration and spend money on that, they should have money to spend on this."
 "This year is a one-time only type of thing," Lenz said. "They are not going to get people to pay year after year for deer management. I would rather give my money to the Salvation Army than to the city to kill deer."
Chuck is 100% correct on this.  

BUDGET NEWS:  MORE EMPLOYEE RAISES:  In 2009 the Finance Committee recommended no pay raises for 2010 since there was a COLA with a negative number for the first time ever.  Mayor Jon Dalton thought otherwise and put a 2% raise in the budget and then fired three employees citing budget concerns.  The pay raises would have covered their salaries and would have covered part of the Branch Chipping Program that was also cut. 

A year later we are still in the grips of this recession.  For the second straight year COLA numbers are in the red and the Federal government is not giving any increases to retirees. 

For the second straight year Jon Dalton decided to give raises to employees.  He made the decision immediately after firing two cops for budget reasons.  The additional cost will be $75,000, enough to keep one cop or reinstate the Branch Chipping Program. 

On one hand Dalton says he wants to take care of our employees and on the other hand he has fired five in the last 11 months while giving everyone a raise. 

“I believe Town and Country should be at or near the top of the market for our department heads.  I want our department heads to be at the top of the market.  I allowed Chief Copeland to make some adjustments,” said Dalton as he added $75,000 to an already deficit budget. 

TOP PEOPLE FIRST AND BOTTOM PEOPLE LAST…THE RICH GET RICHER:  According to Dalton he thinks it is important to take care of the bosses but it is getting to be a habit to fire the workers.    

NANCY AVIOLI IS 100% RIGHT BUT IS CALLED A GRINCH!    There was one bill at the last Board of Aldermen meeting to change managers of a self-insured program.  The change would mean a savings of $500. 

Asked if there questions concerning the Warrant List (bills to be paid), caused Nancy Aviioli to ask if we really needed to spend $300 for Holiday greens. Especially since we are laying employees off and passing bills to save $500 for health care managers.  Alderman Steve Fons beat everyone to the punch to call Nancy a Grinch!   She did not dig her heels in and fight but she is 100% right!  

What kind of Christmas was it last year when we fired three employees at the end of the year?  What kind of Christmas is it this year for the two employees we fired in October?

The elected officials in Town and Country are not serious about this recession until they quit firing employees before making every cut possible. $7,500 for fireworks and $300 for decorative greens are examples of things that must be cut that Mayor Dalton and the Board won’t do.  But they will fire employees and reduce services. 

They should all think about the five employees they fired and the services they have cut when they look at the greenery decking the City Hall this December and in June when  the fireworks are exploding. I said this last December when I voted against the budget.  Now Nancy Avioli is saying it (although I am quite certain she will vote for this budget).  Maybe next year when there is a third straight budget coated in red ink, a couple more will say it.      

THE NEW DISAPTCH CENTER:  A bill was second read and passed to allocate $92,000 for Town and Country’s portion to the West Central Dispatch Center, which will be housed in the Town and Country City Hall. Frontenac and Creve Coeur have put in a similar ante to build the new dispatch center Police calls will be dispatched in all three cities and fire calls will be dispatched for the Frontenac Fire Department which covers Frontenac and three other contract cities.

The group is advertising for a manager now.  Police Chief/City Administrator John Copeland said he hopes the center will be operation by early spring.  

Copeland has taken quite a change in heart over his view if the center is being developed to create better police communications or to save money.  Less than a month ago he said the primary purpose of the new center was to provide improved police communications and service. 

Here is a paragraph from Patch.com where Copeland talks about saving money. 

Town and Country City Administrator and Police Chief John Copeland said the center will cost just over $1 million annually to operate, but it will save all three cities a combined total of $250,000. Copeland said Town and Country alone will see an annual savings of $30,000.

GLENDALE AND WARSON WOODS ARE OUT:  John Copeland also announced that the “fourth city” would not being joining the Dispatch Center.  Copeland has decline the officially identify the “fourth city” but it is Glendale, where Glendale dispatchers handle calls for the Glendale and Warson Woods police and fire calls for the Glendale FD which also covers Warson Woods.

LADUE…DREAM ON:  Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton commented after the meeting how he had been in talks with Ladue mayor, Irene Holmes about joining the group.

Of course the more members there are means the more dispatchers that can be eliminated thus lower costs.  

I seriously doubt this is going to happen.  Ladue likes to keep secrets.  They really don’t want people to know whose house the police are being dispatched to and God forbid if a cop screws up, which resident got arrested for DWI.  If you notice the publication Ladue News has absolutely no actual news about Ladue city government, especially the police department. Ladue even has an 800 megahertz radio system that is impossible to hear Ladue Police calls on police scanners. I would be shocked if Ladue would want to join the dispatch group…at least for police calls. 

If Dalton was smart and what cigarette lobbyist isn’t, he would be talking with the Ladue mayor about creating a consolidated Ladue/Frontenac/Town and Country Fire/EMS service.  That could be a great savings to all the cities. 

FIRST OFFICIAL ACT OF WEST CENTRAL DISAPTCH WAS TO BREAK THE LAW AND HOLD AN ILLEGAL MEETING!   The new West Central Dispatch Center is clearly a quasi-government agency and must follow the Missouri Sunshine Law.  That law includes holding open meetings, posting the dates and times of meeting in advance. Copeland said the first meeting between the cities about the dispatch center would be on Wednesday.  There was no posting of the meeting or time given for the meeting.  

If Town and Country was going to simply provide dispatching service for a fee, a meeting would not be public.  But they have by legislation created a quasi-governmental agency and those meetings have to be posted and open.     

FIRE DISAPTCH:  Remember T&C is still having all Fire and EMS calls dispatched by Central County E-911 in Ellisville and has been overcharged $178,000 for this service over the last two years. The Board of Aldermen at the direction of the mayor voted to send a letter to withdraw from CCE911 at the end of the year, hoping they would renegotiate the contract.  They would not, so Dalton asked the Board of Directors to return up to $30,000 to all the agencies from the projected 2011 budget excess. (This is crazy because besides T&C and Monarch Fire District…Monarch is the other agency  being over charged to the tune of $250,000 a year…also getting $30,000 would be all the Fire Districts being under-charged that are being subsidized by T&C and Monarch.)     

That measure did not pass in October. A special meeting was scheduled to be held in November hoping by then the lone dissenting vote could be convinced to change.  (A unanimous is required by the CCE911 bylaws.)  No vote was taken at the November meeting.                       

NEIGHBORHOOD WINS ONE:  The new owners at 905 Claymark had torn down the original house and for a couple of years have been replacing it with a combination French Provincial/English Castle/Fort. First there was the storm water runoff that residents in the Essex Point subdivision located behind the house, claim the builder caused and is not fixing. The latest was the request for a variance before the Board of Adjustment on Monday November 15. 

UNBELIEVABLE, THAT’S WHAT YOU ARE (apologies to Nat King Cole):  The people at 905 Claymark wanted to put arrays of solar panels on the edge of the property.  About 25% of the solar panels were too close to the property lines that backed up to houses behind 905 Claymark on Delvin Drive and needed a variance to be installed. 

The owner’s presentation included the fact that the builder has installed a high retaining wall near the rear property line.  The new owners are not putting the solar panels on top of the retaining wall…OH NO!  They are installing them “out of sight” behind the retaining walls.  That is out of sign of the homeowners at 905 Claymark, but directly in the view of houses on Delvin Drive. 

At least four residents from Delvin testified against the variance.  The property owner on Claymark needed four votes to get the variance.  The vote was 3-2.  Of course 75% of the solar panels will be installed, so it is basically just a moral victory. 

NEIGHBOR HOWEVER TAKES A BEATING BY AN ALDERMAN:  At the November 8th Board of Aldermen meeting Dr. Dorothy Cooke made a speech about erosion problems from the new construction at 905 Claymark onto the backyards of houses on Delvin Drive.  Dr. Cooke spoke of how the city refuses to enforce ordinances on the books.  She also complained that the Planning and Zoning Commission and the Architectural Review Board showed a lack of concern for the existing residents when approving all the plans at 905 Claymark.

Alderman Phil Behnen apparently took exception to her remarks as he had some comments about the remarks and the house at 905 Claymark. 

“I resent what Dr. Cooke said about the Architectural Review Board. I went by the house at 905 Claymark. I urge everyone to go by the house.  It’s a beautiful house,” Behnen said before making another jab toward Dr. Goode. 

“When you are a neighbor you have to expect a little bit of inconvenience when someone is building a house,” he said. 

Nancy Avioli asked if there had been several failures of the erosion fence put up at the construction site.  Building Inspector Bob Bodley said there had been one failure in the spring when we had heavy rain, but none since. He mentioned that the builder even had bales of hay.  

Alderwomen Lynn Wright and Nancy Avioli said they had been called by Dr. Cooke and spoke with her over the weekend. Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton said he had received two messages from Dr. Cooke but has not talked with her. 

Dr. Cooke reported that Phil Behnen has not come to her property to see what is occurring to the rear of 905 Claymark.
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I recently wrote a piece on the architect Ralph Fournier, who was a bomber pilot in WWII, for the website, Maplewood-BrentwoodPatch.com.  Fournier built many of the contemporary homes in the Frank Lloyd Wright style in West St. Louis County, including the first six homes on Greenwich Green and the Sunswept subdivisions in Creve Coeur. 

He commented on the fact that many contemporary house are now being torn down for monster houses.  He makes the point that some of the mansions are built with no consideration for the size of the lot or the natural land contours of the lot.  To me 905 Claymark is a perfect example of what he is talking about. 

  Here’s the link…   http://maplewood-brentwood.patch.com/articles/brentwood-architect-served-in-world-war-ii
Here’s the link to a St. Louis Magazine Interview with Fouirnier

http://www.stlmag.com/St-Louis-Magazine/November-2007/A-Conversation-with-Ralph-A-Fournier/
 A SECOND TRY RESULTS WITH A SCHOOL ZONE:  It was hard to imagine that there had never been a posted school zone on the heavily travelled Mason Road and Highway 40 interchange in front of the Mason Ridge Elementary School. 

It was just as amazing in October when the T&C Police Commission voted against recommending a school zone.  Too much big brother…too many complications they said.  This was despite the police department, the Parkway School District and the school’s PTO all asking for the designation. 

The police department command staff decided to try again in November, bringing in the school’s principal to plea for increased safety at the school.  The resolution for the school zone designation passed 6-1 with Police Commission member Dorothy Rogers holding her ground and again voting no.

Dorothy has been appointed to the police commission twice by Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton.  As far as I can tell her only qualification is that her front yard is on Clayton Road and she is willing to put up campaign signs for candidates backed by Dalton and his buddy former alderman and current state rep John Diehl.  

IT COULD BE WORSE:  I have been attending Manchester and Chesterfield Board of Aldermen and City Council meetings as part of a new part time job of writing opinion columns on local government in those communities for a website.  While the Chesterfield meetings are genteel and pleasant, the Manchester meetings are anything but.

The meetings are basically hi-jacked by the long time city attorney, Pat Gunn, who takes them over and barks at Aldermen.  Instead of sitting in corner and responding to questions by elected officials, Gunn puts his opinion in almost every agenda item and seems to control the meetings. 

Somehow I got into the middle of the last Manchester meeting.  They had fired a 64-year-old police sergeant who had been with the department for 30-years after the sergeant brought up concerns about improper or illegal activities within the command staff.  The sergeant was not given a hearing and was actually called in and told to resign or be fired.

After the forced resignation/firing the police sergeant’s wife began coming to meetings and speaking during the public comment time about the unjustness of his firing.  This was later followed by several officers appearing and bad mouthing the sergeant during the same public comment portion of the meeting. 

This caused two aldermen to inquire if the officers had violated an ordinance forbidding officers to make speeches or write articles about the department without permission.  Gunn, the city attorney said the First Amendment trumped the ordinance and the officers could say anything they wanted.      

I called an alderman and later spoke with another to ask about this for background for a future column. When I spoke to the aldermen I told them in full disclosure that I had once worked for the Manchester Police Department from 1979-80 and had been fired after I wrote a feature article for St. Louis Magazine rating local police departments.          

Unknown to me at the next Manchester Board of Aldermen meeting one of the aldermen asked Gunn if the city had ever fired anyone for violating the ordinance about speaking in public or writing articles without permission. He immediately said, “No!”  

The alderman then asked about the article I wrote and Gunn turned red as a beet and started stammering about how I had included internal affairs and confidential information in it and it is completely different for the officers speaking without permission. Nobody knew I was sitting there.  I talked to the aldermen over the phone and 30-years and 120 pounds disguised me enough that Gunn did not recognize me. 

Of course I had not written anything about any confidential internal affairs investigations when I wrote the article.  After the meeting Gunn was apparently livid to learn I was in the audience and that I had spoke with the aldermen. He sent out an email to the entire Board of Aldermen saying he was going to put the entire matter on the agenda for the next Board of Aldermen meeting. 

So after 30 years…this article has risen from the dead.  If you are interested the entire article plus an article on the aftermath is posted on my website:

http://johnhoffmann.net
Despite disagreeing with several of Town and Country City Attorney Steve Garrett’s opinions, especially when it comes to having closed meetings, I got to say he is a breath of fresh air compared to Mr. Gunn.  City attorneys are to be seen and not heard at Board or Council meetings unless they are asked for an opinion. Mr. Garrett understands this and Mr. Gunn doesn’t.
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